MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
September 24, 2015
6:30 p.m.

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Thursday, September 24, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL 
In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:


Councilmember Rod Jennings



Councilmember Paulette Carr 



Councilmember Terry Crow



Councilmember Michael Glickert                                             




Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.

Councilmember Steve Kraft was excused.
Also in attendance was City Manager, Lehman Walker.

Mayor Welsch asked for a moment of silence in memory of Wayne Munkel, a former member of Council for Ward 2.  Mr. Munkel died unexpectedly this week at the age of seventy-two.   Mayor Welsch stated that both she and Councilmember Sharpe had the pleasure of working with Mr. Munkel, whose efforts helped to create the resolution regarding the use of permethrin in the City; a substance thought dangerous to residents.  She stated that Mr. Munkel was a true gentleman who was passionate about serving the people of this community; worked well with his colleagues and staff; and never took offense or showed anger when there were disagreements on issues.  
     Mr. Munkel was a licensed Clinical Social Worker for Cardinal Glennon Children's Hospital; a proud veteran of the U.S. Army; and a parishioner for many years at St. Francis Xavier Church. 
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Councilmember Carr requested that the discussion regarding the fifteen-minute delay in an ambulance response, included on the agenda under Council Reports and Business be discussed prior to the introduction of Bill 9274.

The motion was seconded by Councilmember Crow.
Roll Call vote was:  

AYES: Councilmembers Carr and Crow 

NAYS:  Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch. 

Voice vote on approving the agenda as presented carried by a majority with nay votes from Councilmembers Carr and Crow. 
D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. September 8, 2015, Study Session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings and were seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.
Councilmember Glickert stated that since he had not been in attendance he would abstain from voting.  

Voice vote on the motion to approve carried unanimously.

2. September 8, 2015 Regular Session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings and were seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.
Councilmember Carr requested that the minutes be amended to include the following:

1. Add the word “from” in front of “popular media reports.”
2. Add “Councilmember Carr stated that this was the first and only time this had been done,” after, "However this process is rarely adhered to, and last week she found it incredibly offensive when approximately twenty requests to speak were not honored.  Councilmember Carr noted that by the time the Mayor asked for them to speak in another citizen's statement section, many had left."
3. Add, “Since she indicated that self-reporting does not qualify” after "That she be provided with the audio tapes and supporting documentation in order to evaluate Gateway's stellar performance of thirty-seven runs,"
4. Change “code to “designation” in phrase beginning with “That she be provided with a copy of the current zoning---.”  She stated that her reason for asking is the Director of Community Development stated that the use of this property was for parking; therefore the site plan approval sought by Mr. Henry Warshaw does not require the approval of the Plan Commission or Council.
Mayor Welsch stated that Ms. Pumm asks in advance that any changes be sent to her, however it seems as though Council is regularly being asked to approve multiple changes to the minutes with no time to review them.  Mayor Welsch stated that her concern is based on the fact that at a previous meeting Council approved a change which referenced something that was not included in the minutes.  Therefore she would only be willing to give these amendments consideration if they are provided to the full Council in advance of taking a vote.
Councilmember Crow stated that Council has voted to change the City's logo and to outsource the City's ambulance service with little or no notice to Council.  He hoped that there would be a level of consistency when holding Councilmember Carr to a certain standard.

Councilmember Carr stated that previously when she has submitted changes to Ms. Pumm they were rejected, and thereafter she was informed to bring them before Council for a vote.  So she is shortchanging the argument that she has with Ms. Pumm, to ensure that her statements are transcribed correct.
Councilmember Glickert stated that although he is going to abstain from voting, he does believe that Councilmember Crow brought up a valid point with respect to the consistency in how Council does things.  He suggested that Council conduct a study session to discuss rules and regulations and how members should communicate with each other, as well as the City Clerk, regarding the minutes.  

Mayor Welsch stated that she had no problem with doing so.

Voice vote on the motion to approve the minutes as amended with one Nay vote from Mayor Welsch. 

F. APPOINTMENTS 
1. Jaclyn Kirouac-Fram nominated for appointment to the Human Relations’ Commission by Mayor Welsch, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Caryn St. Clair nominated for appointment to the Human Relations’ Commission by Councilmember Carr, was seconded by Councilmember Crow and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN 
1. Rubina Steward-McCadney was sworn into the Library Board in the City Clerk’s office, replacing Susan Glassman.
Mayor Welsch stated that some who have come to these meetings in the past have heard her read a spiel about rules related to citizen's comments during two sections of the agenda where such comments are allowed.  A second Citizen's Comment section was added to the agenda when she became Mayor of University City in April of 2010, because she is a strong believer in the First Amendment and believes in the freedom of speech.  Mayor Welsch stated that she has tried to be lenient while listening to the comments made by citizen's from the podium, many of which, in her opinion, came close to the line where they should be disallowed.  She stated that some of her colleagues on Council have urged her, for a long time, to take a tougher approach, but she has pushed back.  However she is now going to change her approach.
     Mayor Welsch stated that after the last Council Meeting on September 8th, she asked the City Manager to obtain a legal opinion from the City Attorney on the limits that she, as the presiding officer of these Council Meetings could impose to ensure that meetings proceed in a way that allows Council to do its business in an efficient manner and that U City staff and members of the Council are not subject to personal attacks that extend beyond that which reasonably relates to the performance and qualifications of the official or serves no other purpose than to insult, belittle or denigrate.  

     Council Meetings are not required by law to contain a public comment period at its open meetings, although she has no interest in changing this procedure, and does not anticipate that any of her colleagues do either.  Mayor Welsch stated that the City Attorney advised her that there is case law which permits public bodies to disallow signs in their public meetings, but she has no interest in changing the current procedure, and does not anticipate that any of her colleagues do either.  She stated that the City Attorney goes into quite a bit of detail on the tenor of comments that are allowed or can be disallowed, and makes clear; in her reading of the opinion, that activities which cause a disruption of Council Meetings can be prohibited. 

     With that in mind, Mayor Welsch stated that she will be more forceful in calling residents out of order if she feels that they are crossing a legal line in their comments and will reserve the right not to call those individuals to the podium at future meetings.  She stated that she will no longer allow the signing of any petitions in these chambers during Council Meetings.  Residents are free to ask for support for their various petition efforts from the podium, but will not be allowed to collect signatures on those documents during a Council Meeting, as this is disruptive.  

     Residents have five minutes to speak.  Therefore if someone chooses to continue speaking beyond the Council accepted time limit on an individual citizen comment after they have been advised of the deadline, they will not be called to the podium at future meetings.  Mayor Welsch stated that she would consider requests for additional time; however the speaker must make a request to go beyond the accepted time limit.  
     Residents are free to speak either on an agenda or non-agenda item.  However once discussion of an agenda topic has begun no citizen's request to speak will be allowed.  Mayor Welsch encouraged members of the audience to fill out and submit their Request to Speak Forms in a prompt manner; forms can be found on the shelf by the door.  Residents should also note whether they would like to speak on an agenda or non-agenda item.  

     Finally, Mayor Welsch urged members of Council to remember that per Council rules, "Roberts Rules of Order" will be followed.  And according to "Robert's Rules" members of Council should desist in making personal attacks on their colleagues, limit their comments to the merits of an issue and not call into question the motives of their colleagues.  Mayor Welsch stated that these meetings are held for Council to conduct the business of the people, and that is what everyone should be focused on.  She then asked Mr. Walker to provide a copy of the City Attorney's opinion to all members of Council.  

Councilmember Crow asked Mayor Welsch when she had asked for and received the legal opinion from the City Attorney.  Mayor Welsch stated that she had asked for it after the last meeting and believes that it was delivered to her while she was out of town.  Councilmember Crow asked if the opinion had been shared with any other members of Council.  Mayor Welsch stated that she had not shared it with anyone and questions could be posed during Council's portion of the agenda.   

H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Nancy Pasco, 7174 Cambridge, University City, MO

Ms. Pasco stated that she is a member of a group of citizens in U City that are concerned about the racial inequality, mistrust and divisions that threaten the health of this region.  She stated that the U City has the opportunity to become a leader in reform and continue to be a model community.  She asked U City to enact Ferguson Commission’s calls to action by: 

· Providing additional training for police officers

· Creating a Police Civilian Review Board

· Attending a public meeting sponsored by Metropolitan Congregation's United on Sunday, November the 1st at 3:45 p.m.

Ms. Pasco asked that a copy of her letter be included in the minutes.

Steve Arnold, 7305 Forsyth, University City, MO

Mr. Arnold expressed concerns about Council's dictatorship activities, their failure to represent constituents and their use of social media.  He asked that his bags be distributed to designated members of Council.
Point of Order:  Councilmember Glickert thanked Mr. Arnold for his gift and asked that it be returned, since under Council rules he cannot accept a free gift.

I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
1. University City’s 2015 property tax assessment.
Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing at 6:54 p.m. and having no requests to speak the hearing was closed at 6:54 p.m.

J. CONSENT AGENDA 
K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign contract with Professional Irrigation Systems, to complete the Millar Park Field Renovation and Irrigation Project in the amount of $85,471.00.  The Municipal Park Grant Commission share will be $72,650.35 and the City share will be $12,820.65.
Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.

Citizens Comments
Frank Grelle, 7117 Westmoreland Drive, University City, MO
Mr. Grelle expressed concerns about the requisition process utilized during the Gateway contract and the City Manager's inability to answer questions.  Based on the City’s process utilized with Gateway, it is difficult to believe that the same casual methods are used for all awards.  Mr. Grelle encouraged Council to keep the words of Pope Francis in mind when voting on Bill 9274, wherein he urged politicians everywhere to set aside divisiveness, personal agendas, and to work together for the better good.
Voice vote on Councilmember Sharpe's motion to approve carried unanimously.
2. Approval to award Ackert Plaza Renovation Project to RV Wagner, Inc. in the amount of $141,512.00 with Great Rivers Greenway share will be $25,000.00 and the Economic Development Retail Sales Tax share will be $116,512.00.

Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS
1. BILL 9271 – An ordinance to enable the City of University City, Missouri to join Show Me PACE and to join Missouri Clean Energy District, pursuant to Section 67.2800 to 67.2835, RSMO, the “Property Assessed Clean Energy Act,” and stating the terms under which the City will conduct activities as a member of such districts.  Bill 9271 was read for the second and third times.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Roll call vote was:

AYES:  Councilmembers Carr, Crow, Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch.

NAYS:

BILL 9271 carried unanimously and became Ordinance 6998.
2. BILL 9272 – An ordinance amending Chapter 610, Article I, Canvassers, Solicitors and Peddlers, of the City of University City Municipal Code, to add new sections governing Street Performers as provided herein.  Bill 9272 was read for the first and second time.
Councilmember Carr moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Councilmember Carr posed the following questions:

1. Does the permit to perform last 30 days?  Mr. Walker stated that that was correct.

2. Do you have to obtain a license prior to applying for a permit?  Mr. Walker stated that you did.

3. Are the hours of operations for performers from 10 a.m. to 9 p.m.?  Mr. Walker stated that was correct.

4. What is the total cost that a performer would have to incur?  Mr. Walker stated that he was not sure that he could respond to that, since the fee is structured on a monthly basis.  

5. What are the individual costs for a license and permit?  Mr. Walker stated that the fee for a license is $30 and the permit fee is $15 per license.
Councilmember Glickert stated that currently there are two to three performers already in the Loop, who don't block traffic.  He doubted that the U City Orchestra, which  plays throughout the summer in the Loop, would be required to get a permit.  So even though he understands that the Loop Special District is in support of this bill, he is opposed to it.   

Mr. Walker asked that Bill 9272 be withdrawn until such time as staff has had time to conduct further discussions with the Loop Special Business District.  

Councilmember Glickert made a motion to postpone the bill until the second Council meeting in October and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.
Mr. Walker stated that the U City Orchestra has submitted a request to move to Heman Park.

Councilmember Glickert stated that the Heman Park location would make for a great community event. 

Councilmember Carr stated that she has received complaints and suggested that they be submitted to the Community Development Department and LSBD.

Councilmember Jennings suggested that the bill also address preachers and street evangelists?

Mayor Welsch stated that she is glad that the motion is being made, as she has shared her concerns with Mr. Walker about the discrepancy in the cost for street performers.  So she is glad that Council will be looking at this further.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's motion to postpone carried unanimously.

3. BILL 9273 – An ordinance amending certain provisions of the University City Municipal Code to comply with Missouri Senate Bill No. 5 (SB5) relating to penalties, court procedures, and speeding violations.  Bill 9273 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Roll call vote was:

AYES:  Councilmembers Carr, Crow, Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch.

NAYS:

BILL 9273 carried unanimously and became Ordinance 6999.
4. BILL 9274 – An ordinance amending Chapter 140 of the University City Municipal Code, relating to miscellaneous administrative provisions, by enacting therein a new section to be known as “Section 140.025 Ambulance Transportation Service Contracts.”

Bill requested by Councilmembers Crow and Carr.  Bill 9274 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Crow moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Mayor Welsch stated that she would like to give Council their first chance to speak prior to entertaining citizen's comments.

Councilmember Crow stated that this bill has one purpose which is to fulfill this City's obligation to be vigilant about the public safety of its residents.  So this ordinance was drafted with the hope of maintaining the level of service that the citizens of U City expect, by asking that;  

· The City ensures that Gateway complies with the law by providing all of the necessary certificates, insurance and licensing on a bi-annual basis

· The City be informed prior to a fee increase
· The City be required to re-implement a 90-day plan for emergency medical transport service in the event Gateway's plan does not work

· The City require ambulances that are fully staffed with two EMT Paramedics

· The City renegotiates the Mutual Aid Agreement

· The City ensures that any issues with respect to the use of radios is resolved 

Councilmember Crow urged his colleagues to put policy above politics and vote in favor of this ordinance.
Councilmember Carr stated that she is disappointed that Council did not allow discussion about the event that happened this week, because it strongly impacted her view of why this ordinance is necessary because the Achilles heel in the whole plan is the lack of mutual aid.  Councilmember Carr discussed the highlights of the ordinance presented by Councilmember Crow, emphasizing the fact that when Gateway is out on call, they should be automatically rerouting ambulances to U City. She noted that is not what happened, because it actually did take 15 minutes, not 4 minutes, to get to her constituent's house.  Councilmember Carr asked since Gateway's contract states, "Response times are based on actual city limits," so if that meant that the minute they hit the city limits we should start timing them?  Self-reporting is a problem.  She stated that Clayton reported that they had an ambulance available for use if the mutual aid agreement had still been in effect.  
     Councilmember Carr stated that this ordinance does not usurp the City Manager's rights and obligations, because it does not tell him how to do it, it merely sets the policy for what should be done.  This ordinance does not negate the contract, since there is a proviso which states that, "Gateway reserves the right to modify this agreement upon 60 days written notice to the customer in the event any applicable law, government policy or program change is passed or adopted affecting Gateway's rates, provisions of service and/or obligations".  She stated that when changes in policy come forth the City's Charter's says it should be done via an ordinance and not under the City's Manager's Report.  Councilmember Carr asked Councilmember Glickert if it would be okay with his constituents to wait fifteen minutes for an ambulance.
Point of Order:  Councilmember Glickert stated that there was a paramedic, with ALS service, at the scene within 4 minutes.

Councilmember Carr stated that the individual could not be transported, and had he been able to get into his family's car he would have arrived at St. Mary's faster than he arrived waiting for Gateway.  She asked if Council is going to continue to make excuses, or address the problem before something catastrophic happens.  

Mayor Welsch reminded all members of Council that they are bound by HIPPA regulations and therefore should be aware of any information they share in their comments..  

Citizen's Comments

Matthew Chase, 936 Wild Cherry, University City, MO
Mr. Chase expressed concerns about the regulation of street performers and the Mayor's actions limiting free speech, Gateway's problematic proviso cited by Councilmember Carr and Council's lack of due diligence.  Since firemen have been doing a good job, then why mess with it?  
Randy Getz, 7456 Cornell Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Getz stated that he is a 41-year veteran of the fire service and wished to express concerns on behalf of the citizens of this community.  The report that was published online regarding the September 15th call states that they were responding to a possible heart attack and voiced his concern over the 15-minute response time.  He stated that without safeguards, U City will lose control of its service and therefore would strongly urge Council to vote in favor of this ordinance.  Mr. Getz asked that a complete copy of his statement be attached to the minutes. 

Thomas Jennings, 7055 Forsyth, University City, MO
Mr. Jennings asked Council to think about what would happen if a situation similar to the ammonia leak that took place in Brentwood occurred in U City?  He stated that what he ultimately learned about the incident was since Brentwood only has one ambulance, there were approximately eight ambulances on the scene from surrounding communities to assist.  Mr. Jennings stated that recently Council proposed a bond issue that would cost residents $25 million dollars, but when it comes to the lives of their citizens they are worried about saving a half a million dollars. 
Judith Gainer, 721 Harvard, University City, MO

Ms. Gainer expressed the following concerns: 

· The City's utilization of a citizen consultant during the Gateway contract

· The Mayor's use of the "Next Door" bulletin to spin information

· The historic value of renovating the Police Department facility

· The improper designation of the Delmar Harvard property as a parking lot

She then urged Council to approve Bill 9274, which seeks to put some teeth into Gateway's contract.  
Melanie Bruder, 7815 Gannon Avenue, University City, MO
Ms. Bruder urged Council to approve Bill 9274 and expressed disappointment regarding the failure of some members of Council to communicate their thoughts about this issue.

Agnes Wilcox, 6915 Amherst, University City, MO

Ms. Wilcox expressed concerns regarding her inability to understand Council's meeting procedures, the event that occurred on September 15th and her frustration with not knowing who to believe.  She urged Council to not only approve Bill 9274, but to seriously give consideration to merging with another municipality.
Bart Stewart, 714 Harvard Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Stewart stated that this major policy change, made without public input, has resulted in efforts being undertaken by citizens to recall Mayor Shelly Welsch.  He stated that the Mayor's role is to listen to the concerns of residents and not to squelch their voices by stating what they can or cannot say.  Mr. Stewart stated that he has repeatedly asked the Mayor questions about this recent outsourcing contract and is baffled by her continued silence.  He encouraged residents to sign the petition to recall Mayor Welsch.  
Edward McCarthy, 7101 Princeton Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. McCarthy stated that this is not an internal problem, but a problem with surrounding municipalities and asked Council to vote no on Bill 9274.  He stated that Councilmembers Crow and Carr brought up the fact that U City does not have a problem with its own two ambulances.  So he would suggest that the two of them contact the municipalities of Ladue, Olivette and Clayton, to discuss reinstatement of their mutual aid agreements.

Council's Comments

Councilmember Crow stated that initially he and Councilmember Carr had asked for a 30-day delay and as a result of Council's actions, U City has almost become like a pariah to its neighbors.  He stated that it is time for Council to try to right a wrong.
Councilmember Carr reiterated the fact that she was disappointed that the topic of September 15th had not been central to this discussion.  Councilmember Carr thanked everyone for bearing with her during her constant pleas to come out to these meetings, because she believes that in the end, citizens have the power and that Council's role is to serve its citizens.  

Councilmember Jennings thanked all those in attendance, who he believes are as passionate about this community as everyone on the dais.  He stated that his belief is that everyone has more in common than differences and he would like to see Council work together.  He is also of the opinion that before an ordinance of this nature is presented, it should be discussed with every member of Council.  

Mayor Welsch stated that she could not support this bill since it is inappropriate for Council to write administrative regulations.  She stated that under the City's Charter the City Manager is the administrative officer and he should be the one writing administrative regulations.  

Resident Andre Anderson interrupted the Mayor and advised her that he had submitted a Request to Speak Form and would like to be heard at this time.  Mayor Welsch informed Mr. Anderson that she had received his request, but understood it to pertain to streets and mold at the police station.  However if he wished to speak now, she would make her final comments once he was finished. 

Citizen's Comments

Andre Anderson, 7871 Trenton, University City, MO

Mr. Anderson stated that last week his mother expressed concerns about the fact that she had advised the City about issues with potholes on her street, but nothing had been done.  He stated that in his opinion, the south side of Olive is treated differently than the north side of Olive.   His hope is that the streets and the streetlights would be repaired on the north side of Olive, just like they are on the south side.  

     Mr. Anderson stated that U City's police officers, firefighters and its citizens are not receiving the type of respect they deserve.  
Roll call vote on Bill 9274 was:

AYES:  Councilmembers Crow and Carr
NAYS:  Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch

M. NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTIONS

      Introduced by Councilmember Jennings

1. Resolution 2015 – 21    Resolution approving 2015 annual property tax assessment rates.  Seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.
Councilmember Carr questioned whether the City had set aside enough money for the Pension Fund for uniformed employees?  Mr. Walker stated that he was not in a position to address this question this evening, but would suggest that Council initiate a Study Session to talk about pensions and future contributions.  Councilmember Carr asked if this resolution would set the rate for the portion of funds allocated to the Pension Fund.  Mr. Walker stated that it did.  Councilmember Carr asked how staff arrived at the amount of money that would be set aside for the fund.  Finance Director Tina Charumilind stated that the property tax rate is set by the assessed valuation of the properties in the City, which is established by voters and monitored by the Consumer Price Index.  She stated that there is a negative correlation between the assessed valuation and the tax rate.  So if the assessed valuation increases, the rate decreases and vice-versa.  Based on  Missouri Statute, the City is not allowed to increase revenue for more than the Consumer Price Index, whose 2015 Index is set at .08 percent.  There is a set ceiling on the rate that can be applied to the Pension Fund. Councilmember Carr stated that even though the City is aware that this pension will be underfunded it is bound by this statute and there is no way to address this other than dipping into reserves?  Ms. Charumilind stated that the City is bound by the statute.  Mr. Walker stated that he did not believe that Ms. Charumilind could answer Councilmember Carr's question with respect to dipping into reserves, and would again suggest the scheduling of a Study Session on this issue.  

Voice vote on the motion to approve carried unanimously.     
BILLS

      Introduced by Councilmember Sharpe

2. BILL 9269 – An ordinance to authorize the City Manager to execute a contract between the City Of University City and the Missouri Highway and Transportation Commission providing for the improvements on various streets in University City.  Bill 9269 was read for the first time.  
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

Steve McMahon, 8135 Stanford, University City, MO
Mr. McMahon stated that he had reviewed a post on the Mayor's Facebook page where she supported the recommendations of a citizen to outsource EMS and posted a copy of the summary of his proposal.  She noted that the underlying records in support of this proposal would be sent out upon request.  He stated that he sent emails to request this and he only received a response from Mr. Pace.  
     On August 31, 2015, Mr. McMahon stated that he filed a Sunshine Request for EMS response times.  Such requests are required to be answered within three days, so on the fourth day he informed Ms. Pumm that he had not received a response.  He noted her reply was that he had sent it to the fax number on the second floor but it was not near her office, so he did not get any records.  Mr. McMahon stated that he has now waited 24 days and still has not received a response while the Mayor posted these response times on her social media.  He stated that this is an intentional violation of the Sunshine Law which he will be sending to the Attorney General's office. 

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
Councilmember Glickert reported that the Civil Service Board has reconvened after one year.  However since they have no personnel issues to adjudicate they are going to start working on updating the Civil Service manuals.  
Mayor Welsch reported that the Lit in The Lou event, which is supported by the Arts & Letters Commission, will be held in U City from October 2nd to the 4th.  The opening event will take place in the Council Chamber on Friday, October 2nd,.
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes

Mayor Welsch asked that staff provide Council with minutes on a regular basis.
4. Other Discussions/Business
Requested by Councilmember Carr and Crow
· Gateway ambulance 15 minute delay on September 15, 2015
Councilmember Carr stated that on the fifteenth of September an emergency call was made to 911 for a possible heart attack.  She stated that the next morning she contacted the City Manager and Council advising them of Mr. Getz's observations, and made a verbal request for copies of the logs and the time-stamped audio.  Councilmember Carr stated that upon the receipt of those records she learned that the first arrival was at 7:44; that they cleared around 8:00, and that the dispatcher had noted that Gateway was notified by phone at 19:52; no radio contact; no patient found.  

Councilmember Carr stated that it did look like the forms provided in Council's packet could have been redacted; however they did not contain enough information to draw any real conclusions.  Thereafter she requested a copy of the Incident Report, but only received one audio, which revealed that Gateway had been contacted at 7:41.  She stated that she also requested information regarding the time that her constituent called 911, but received no response.  Thereafter, she prepared the following list of questions and submitted them to Mr. Walker:

1. At what time did U City dispatch receive and conclude the 911 call from the patient's family?  Mr. Walker stated that when Councilmember Carr requested the information two days ago, he and the Fire Chief were in depositions; which are still ongoing, and he has not had time to put together this information.  Councilmember Carr stated that she had informed Mr. Walker that if he was not available to collect the data to please have his staff assemble and provide the information ASAP.  
Councilmember Carr provided a general time line from what she pieced together.
2. At what time did U City dispatch the U City Fire Department to request a trauma backup?  (Councilmember Carr responded that it occurred at 19:41)

3. At what time did U City dispatch first make a request to Gateway for emergency ambulance service, and by what means was it executed?  (Councilmember Carr responded that based on the audio, stamped 7:41, contact was made by telephone)
4. At what time did the dispatcher dispatch an officer to the scene?  (Councilmember Carr responded that it was probably within a few minutes)

5. Did anyone at the scene from 19:44 to 19:56 prior to the arrival of the Gateway's ambulance call for an estimated time of arrival?  

6. If so, what time; how many times were calls made; what was the response from dispatch; what time did U City dispatch reply to police and fire at the scene about the request for an ETA and what time did Gateway reply to the U City dispatch?
7. At what time did Gateway first contact their backup ambulance? (Councilmember Carr asked that Gateway be contacted to provide this information)
8. At what time did Gateway notify U City that an ambulance had been dispatched to the scene?

9. At what time did Gateway arrive at the scene?  (Councilmember Carr responded that they arrived at 7:56)
10. Where was Gateway's ambulance located when it was first dispatched to the scene?

11. How many of Gateway's ambulances were dispatched within U City at the time of the 911 call?

12. Are Gateway's ambulances that are on call in U City associated with EMS or non-emergency transport?

13. Asked for audio tape of call made by U City’s dispatch at 7:52 to Gateway for estimated time of arrive.  (Councilmember Carr said the response was four minutes.)
Councilmember Carr stated that she had also made a request that the Fire Chief, Police Chief and Captain Jackson be made available for tonight's meeting, but in their absence would surmise that the breakdown came from Gateway and not from U City.

Councilmember Crow advised his colleagues that he would need to leave to pick up his son.  He then joined Councilmember Carr in all of her requests for information from the City Manager, with the hope that they both receive it in a timely manner.  He stated that although he understands the City Manager's inability to respond prior to this meeting, he is utterly amazed at the speed in which the Mayor receives information.  
     Councilmember Crow asked if there was a problem with response times for ambulance services prior to the City's contract with Gateway.  Mr. Walker stated that the City has had instances in the past year where U City's response time has exceeded 15 minutes.  He acknowledged a report in front of him; he could share with Council at some point, which indicates that last year the City had ten instances where services exceeded 15 minutes.  He stated that on this occasion, there was human error and he has addressed the issue.  Councilmember Crow asked if there had been any concerns raised by the Fire Department or the City's mutual aid partners that impacted the City's decision to outsource.  Mr. Walker stated that response time was a consideration.  Councilmember Crow asked if the 10 incidents referred to were 911 emergency calls.  Mr. Walker stated that he did not have the details available, but would provide it to Council at a later date.  He stated that in order to gain an accurate perspective, he believes that it would be important to know whether they were emergency or non-emergency calls. 
     Councilmember Crow then questioned whether any U City employee had been disciplined for the events that occurred on September the 15th?  Mr. Walker stated that the disciplinary action was taken by Gateway for its employee.   Councilmember Crow stated that since he had raised concerns about Gateway's quality of service and the lack of mutual aid, it calls into question whether the buck stops with the City Manager or Council?  Since the Mayor has stated that under the City's Charter the City Manager is the administrative officer and should be the one writing administrative regulations, he would have to surmise that the buck stops with the City Manager. So at some point in time, somebody needs to be held accountable.

· Mold in Police Station
Councilmember Carr stated that when she took a tour of the police station; she was alarmed by her observation of mold throughout the facility, even though she has expressed past concerns about protecting and maintaining all of the City's historic buildings.  She said that the City issues citations to residents for this same kind of neglect, and yet fails to take care of its own properties.  But even sadder is the fact that the City is subjecting its employees to the end result of that neglect.  

     Councilmember Carr made a motion that the City fund an extensive study on the quality of the air and that any mold be immediately remediated and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.

Councilmember Sharpe stated that he has also had conversations with the Chief of Police about this situation and believes that in lieu of a study, money should simply be allocated to fix these problems.  

Councilmember Glickert asked Mr. Walker if he would provide Council with an update on the study.  Mr. Walker stated that a couple of weeks ago Council conducted a Study Session on the possibilities of building a new police facility or renovating the current facility.  Staff is still working with the architects and will be conducting a public meeting in October, along with a survey.  Mr. Walker stated that although he agrees with Councilmember Sharpe's sentiment and is well aware of the police station’s deficiencies; his suggestion might be a little premature.  He stated that staff does not have a dollar amount associated with the costs and he does not believe that the only problems are related to mold.  He asked that he be allowed to have this discussion with the Police Chief and report back to Council on what can be done in the short-term.    
Councilmember Glickert agreed that there are a myriad of problems with the facility, and made a motion to postpone this item until the next meeting in order to give the City Manager time to conduct a discussion with the Police Chief and look at the numbers.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Councilmember Crow stated that in his opinion the issues of setting aside money for a new police station and the concerns that staff has brought up about their health and safety, should be dealt with on an individual basis.  He stated that he believes that the City owes it to their employees to know what the risks are and to address them prior to a decision being made on whether to build or renovate.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that not only are the City's employees' health at risk, but the public is at risk as a result of these issues, as well as the layout of the building.  He asked that the City find a way to fast-track a solution with respect to the entire facility, because if you only fix the mold, you're simply putting a bandage on a hemorrhage.  

Councilmember Carr stated that the reason she had asked for a study is that when she talked to Captain Jackson she was informed extensive testing had been done.  But the report states, "They recommend that additional indoor air quality and/or mold sampling be performed," which would not take months to perform.  

Mayor Welsch stated that she does not believe Council is playing politics and that everyone understands the need for a new or renovated police station.  She pointed out that, along with the fact that the majority on the Council has put seven million dollars aside for a new or a renovated building, this Council has already conducted a number of studies geared towards addressing these issues.  Mayor Welsch asked that Councilmember Carr support Councilmember Glickert's motion and allow Mr. Walker to come back at the next meeting and advise Council on the best and most expeditious way to proceed.  Mayor Welsch stated that she thinks that the holistic approach that Councilmember Glickert has asked Mr. Walker to set out is important for Council to consider and feels certain that Council would be supportive of those results.  She then asked Mr. Walker to provide Council with detailed information, specifically as it relates to the section of the report cited by Councilmember Carr and the basic minimization of water infiltration.  

Councilmember Crow was excused from the meeting at 8:50 p.m.
Councilmember Carr stated that she would reluctantly honor the Mayor's request since the only other person that would support her going forward has left.  But she still believes that this issue should be addressed as quickly as possible.  
Mayor Welsch agreed with Councilmember Carr's interpretation of the comments that were made at the focus group meeting and believes that Council is committed to moving forward as quickly as possible. 
Councilmember Jennings stated that he strongly believes that it is going to be hard to fix this building because of the lack of maintenance it has received over the years.    
Voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's motion to postpone carried unanimously.   

Mayor Welsch stated that should the gravity of Mr. Walker's information require a Study Session then she would request that such a session to study the findings and recommendations of staff take place prior to the next Council meeting.

· Police staffing

Councilmember Carr stated that in June, Council voted to eliminate $100,000 of overtime and as a result, staffing levels within this department are inadequate, placing another form of stress on the City's officers.  Mr. Walker stated that as of this afternoon, there are 13 vacancies in the department.  He stated that the City is in the process of recruiting additional officers and the Police Department has developed a strategy to fill those vacant positions. 

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Carr expressed condolences to the Munkel family.  She then noted that there were several Speaker Request forms remaining in the basket and hoped that out of Council’s desire to be inclusive rather than exclusive, someone would ask if anyone who filled out a form would like to make a statement.

     Councilmember Carr stated that she has had the pleasure of volunteering for U City in Bloom and is sure that the calendars prepared by the Arts & Letters Commission will be one that residents will maintain as a keepsake.

Councilmember Sharpe stated that he attended the Missouri Municipal League's Convention in Kansas City, Mo, which was an outstanding forum.  He stated that information regarding his attendance and activities would be provided to his colleagues in the near future.
Councilmember Jennings stated that he had also attended the convention and now fully understands why it is such an important event for members of a Council.  

· The opportunity to met and gain advice from senior members of Councils 
· The opportunity to provide encouragement to new members of Councils

· The opportunity to learn about new and pending legislation; Senate Bill 5

· The opportunity to learn about how other communities are watching U City's progress related to the Trolley and outsourcing, in order to make determinations about their own City's future.

Councilmember Jennings noted that homecoming activities will be held at the high school on October 10th and Councilmember Jennings would love to see the community come out in support.

Councilmember Glickert stated that he would like to say that in his opinion, MoDOT has done a very good job on Olive Street Road.  Secondly he stated that social media has caused a civil war in U City, and although he does not know what to do about it, he would be open to any suggestions.  Councilmember Glickert suggested that instead of attacking one another and negative talking, that people start to remind themselves about all of the good things that have been accomplished in U City.

Mayor Welsch stated that she had also attended the MML Conference and wished to note that it was Mr. Munkel who had taken her aside when she was first elected to Council and told her that she should make every effort to attend state and national meetings because a lot can be learned from them.  
     Mayor Welsch stated that her belief is that the City has hearing assistive devices here in Chambers for people who need them, and asked that this information be passed on to Ms. Wilcox.

· The next general meeting of the Citizen Volunteer Corps will be held on October 6th at 6:30 p.m. at Heman Park Community Center.
Q. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 9:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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